Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

January 12, 2015
Memorial Hall

7 p.m.

Call to Order: Chairman Payne called the meeting to order at Memorial Hall at 7 p.m.  Other members present: Robert Manners, Joe Judd, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 

Media Present: Recorder, West County News.

Acceptance of Minutes: Joe put forward the motion to accept minutes as read for December 29, 2014. Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News:
· The West County Food Pantry will hold an Open House January 24th, beginning at 11 a.m. at the Cowell Gymnasium.  There will be a tour, information about the program, and a brief speaking presentation at 11:30 a.m.

· Joe reported that there is a copy of the updated Open Space and Recreation Plan available in the Town Clerk’s Office for perusal.  

· Joe reported the Mohawk Regional School Long Range Planning Committee will make a presentation January 21st, 6:30 p.m. at Mohawk. 

· Bob noted the “blue light” parking ban lights were functioning and weren’t distracting.

· John made note of several FRCOG hosted trainings regarding selectmen and human resources in the upcoming months.

· There will be an Open House regarding a project update for the Tennessee Gas Pipeline/Kinder Morgan February 5th, from 6pm to 8pm in the Greenfield Community College cafeteria. 
Department Liaison Reports: 
Police: Joe reported the police department is status quo.  Joe is working with the chief to make determinations regarding a company that would like to solicit solar energy to residents.  Joe noted he would also like to look into the fee scale for solicitation fines.

Town Hall: Bob reported the roof is finished. The Town will retain $5,000 of the fee until the warranty for the rubber membrane is received.
Pratt Building: Bob reported an emergency situation regarding a leak in the oil tank at the Pratt which called for immediate replacement at a cost of $2,285.  Bob said the cost was lower than he had expected and they had gotten a reasonable length of use out of the old tank.  Joe said the fast response to the emergency prevented what could have been a hazardous material event.  Bob also reported he has received one estimate and is awaiting another regarding the circulation pump needed for the heating system.  Regarding the roof, Bob said there will be a walk through for contractors this week.  Sub bids will be due January 28th at 2 p.m. and contractor’s bids will be due February 4th.
Highway Department: John made note of the good work the department has been performing.

Franklin County Technical School Capital Campaign: Bob requested time at a future board meeting for a presentation by the school regarding their capital campaign.  Bob said all 19 participating towns have to approve the capital projects and cost.  Bob said the school will be looking at replacing the roof, windows, doors, doing some paving etc. at an anticipated cost of approximately $2 million.
Public Restrooms: Nothing new to report.

Proposed Health Insurance Rate: Terry reported the Hampshire County Group Insurance Trust voted for a 1.5 percent increase in the health insurance rate for town employees and a 2 percent increase for PPO’s in the coming year.  Terry said this was the first increase in three years.
Public Comment: None.  

Appointments: 
7:00 p.m. Public Hearing with Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: FY’15 CDBG Three Town Application: Linda Overing gave a presentation regarding the CDBG priority projects and budget outline.  Shelburne will be the lead town in the application with Buckland and Colrain also participating.  Priorities include housing rehabilitation managed by the FCRHRA: the West County Food Pantry, managed by Community Action; infrastructure projects in Buckland and Colrain; and administrative costs.  The total requested amount for the CDBG FY’15 is $999,853.  Bob made a motion for Town of Shelburne Board of Selectmen to authorize the chairman to sign all CDBG documents required for the 2015 application and further authorize the chairman to enter into Interlocal Agreements with Colrain and Buckland for the 2015 CDBG application.  Joe seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

7:30 p.m. Leo Ojala RE: Long Range Planning Committee Presentation: Leo and Whit Sanford gave a Power Point presentation showing what the group has determined are the priorities and possible strategies to address significant town buildings, community needs, and building maintenance.  A strong priority they determined in particular was to create a maintenance plan for the town’s older and/or historic buildings.  Also the committee is looking at potential repurposing of some of the town’s buildings such as using the Arm’s Academy for use as a police station and town offices for example.  The committee would like have public hearings to gain input, create an action plan, and possibly work to create a Capital Projects Committee. 
Old Business: 

Memorial Hall Roof Replacement RE Project Complete: Covered in Liaison Report.

Memorial Hall Bathroom RE: Single Unisex Bathroom: Covered in Liaison Report.

Adoption of Proposed Employment Application: Bob moved to accept the new employment application for any new Town hires.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

New Business:

Zoning/Planning Board RE: Proposed Sign By-Law Changes: Selectmen discussed various thoughts, wording, and considerations regarding the proposed changes to sign by-laws.

FY’13 CDBG Budget Amendment RE: West County Emergency Food Pantry: Joe moved to amend the budget for the West County Food Pantry FY’13 CDBG by $116 to rectify tax and fringe benefit differences.  No new money requested.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Extension of Sub Grantee Agreement between Town and Shelburne Housing Authority to July1, 2015 to Allow for Completion of Sidewalk Project: Bob moved to grant the extension.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company RE: Letter to Planning Board: In response to a letter from the Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company the town’s Conservation Commission would like to create a Pipeline Review Committee that would include police, fire, Open Space Committee, Agricultural Committee, the select board, Highway Dept., Board of Health and possibly other town entities to “allow the town to speak as one voice” regarding the proposed pipeline.  Joe felt landowners should also be involved.  Bob would like to see an updated pipeline route map.  John said the board would make a decision at the next scheduled meeting January 26, 2015. 
Other Business:

Terry introduced a request from the assessors for $144 to attend a dinner function January 22nd. The board maintained the town has an informal policy which prohibits the use of town funds for functions such as association dinners.  If the four members of the assessing staff wish to attend, they should pay the $36 fee out-of-pocket.

Correspondence: None.
Public Comment: None.
Adjournment: Bob made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:15.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Cris Carl
